

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10 JANUARY 2005 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor G Hartin
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney, W Graham, H A Harding, T Laverty, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance





Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager




Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer





Mr A Murray, DRD Roads Service




Mr A Hunter, DRD Roads Service

05/01:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

As all members were present, no apologies were received.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor Hartin welcomed members to the first meeting of the year and wished them all a prosperous and happy new year.

Tsunami Disaster Collection

Councillor Hartin stated that he had started a collection for the Tsunami Disaster Appeal and informed members that a collection bucket had been located in the reception area of Sheskburn House and in the Giants Causeway, and requested support for the appeal.
Councillor McIlroy suggested that members should observe a minutes silence.

This was agreed.

Councillor Black requested that Item Ten of the Agenda, Council Participation in the Disaster Appeal, be discussed at this point.

This was agreed.

Councillor Black suggested that Council make a contribution to the Gala Dinner Dance on 5 February 2005 to be held in the Marine Hotel, Ballycastle at a cost of £25 per head.

Councillor McConaghy stated that although he agreed with all the comments made, and that the disaster deserved to be well supported, he would be surprised if all members had not already contributed to the appeal.
He also congratulated Roger Denny and his wife Valarie on their collection of £4670 for the disaster.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he supported all the remarks that had been made.
Councillor McMullan also expressed his support of these remarks, and stated that St Mary’s Parish had also collected well for the disaster, and suggested that the remaining balance of £200 of the Voluntary Contribution be donated to the cause.
He also suggested that all members donate their attendance fee for the Council Meeting to the cause.
Councillor Laverty stated that he supported all the positive remarks that had been made and praised the people of Ballycastle and the young people in the schools for their donations.

Councillor Harding also stated that she supported the remarks and informed members that the local Firemen had a sponsored car wash for the cause.

Councillors S Blaney and Black also expressed their support for all the comments made.

After discussion, it was agreed that the remaining balance of the Voluntary Contribution Budget of £200 would be donated to the Chairman’s Tsunami Disaster Appeal.

Water Charges

Councillor Hartin enquired when the book of petition against water charges should be closed.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the books of petition against the introduction of water charges would be collected at the end of January, but until then further books would be distributed to Post Offices in Ballycastle and anywhere else that they would be required”.

Rates Estimates Meeting

Councillor Hartin suggested that the Rates Estimates Meeting be held on Monday 31 January 2005.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved, 

That the Rates Estimates Meeting would be held on Monday 31 January 2005 at 7.00pm”.

Any Other Business

Councillor Hartin stated that the following items would be discussed under Any Other Business:  Solar Electricity requested by Councillor S Blaney and the Bus Shelter at the Sea Front requested by Councillor Harding.
05/01:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 DECEMBER 2004 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 December 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 December 2004 be adopted”.
05/01:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 DECEMBER 2004  
Directorship of Limited Companies
Councillor McMullan referred to page seventeen of the minutes and in particular to the Directorship of Limited Companies, and enquired if any legal advice had been sought yet.

The Clerk stated that he had written to the neighbouring Councils enquiring if they would share the costs of the legal advice, and informed members that to date, two Councils had responded.  He stated that a brief would be agreed on receipt of the other responses.

Staff Matters

Councillor McMullan referred to page thirteen of the minutes and stated that the meeting had been held in committee to discuss Staff Matters, but pointed out that full details had been in the minutes and were now out in the public domain.  

The Clerk expressed his agreement that there was too much information in the minutes and stated that he would supervise this, but pointed out that the legal case was in the public domain and therefore all the details were out in the public.
Interview Candidates

Councillor S Blaney enquired what the protocol was when positions were advertised and interviews held where only two people were interviewed, and when the person who was offered the post did not accept it.
The Clerk stated that a reserve was not always appointed for each post and it would therefore have to be re-advertised.
Councillor Laverty stated that he also had people approaching him with regards to interviews.
After discussion, Councillor Hartin stated that members could discuss this with the Clerk outside the Council Meeting.

Bonfires

Councillor S Blaney referred to page three of the minutes and in particular to Bonfires and requested that a letter be sent to the NIHE to force them to lift the remains of the bonfires.

Councillor Laverty stated that he had enquired what the Environmental Health Department could do about air pollution.

The Clerk informed members that the Director of District Services would report on air pollution at the next meeting.

Councillor McDonnell suggested that the Fire Authority should be contacted to give advice on who should try to prevent bonfires being lit.
After discussion, it was agreed that advice would be sought from the Fire Authority regarding the prevention of bonfires being lit in the NIHE estates and to investigate who the responsibility would lie with.

Black Bins

Councillor Laverty referred to page three of the minutes and in particular to the Black Bins and stated that he had received a number of complaints, particularly from young parents, regarding the collection of black bins, and pointed out that they were having to take their household waste to the dump as there was not enough room in the bin.  He stated that the collection system was not working.
Councillor Digney stated that she concurred with these remarks, and pointed out that the black bins should be lifted every week.

Councillor Harding stated that she had requested that Blue Bins be discussed under Item Seven of the Agenda but pointed out that she was currently carrying out research on the matter and would prefer to complete the research before the discussion.
The Clerk stated that the Waste Management Committee would convene to discuss the black and blue bins.
This was agreed.

Fisherman’s Path

Councillor Laverty referred to page eleven of the minutes and in particular to the Fisherman’s Path and enquired what the situation was with the closure of the path and the provision of a footpath at North Street.

The Clerk stated that this item would be raised during the Tourist Development Recreation Manager’s report, and could be discussed then.

This was agreed.

Seatbelts

Councillor McMullan referred to the Consultation Document on Seat Belt Wearing in Buses and Coaches that had been received at the previous meeting, and stating that Council should write to the Government to object to the proposal made and enquire when the legislation would change.

Councillor McConaghy stated that although he agreed that seat belts should be provided, it would cause great expense and therefore fares would continue to rise.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Government requesting that they object to the proposals in the Consultation Document on Seat Belt Wearing in Buses and Coaches and enquiring when legislation would change.

Access Millennium River Park
Councillor McAllister enquired if there had been any confirmation received regarding the right of way accessing the Millennium River Park from Priestland Road.
The Clerk stated that no confirmation had been received as yet.

Councillor McAllister also stated that Mr Craig had still not received the deeds for his land at Priestland Road.

After discussion, it was agreed to check with Council’s Solicitor with regards to the deeds of Mr Craig’s land and ensure that the deeds would be returned to him as soon as possible.
05/01:04
PRESENTATION OF ROADS PROGRAMME AUTUMN CONSULTATION BY DRD ROADS SERVICE NORTHERN DIVISION
Councillor Hartin welcomed Dr Murray and Mr Hunter of the DRD Roads Service to the meeting.
Dr Murray thanked members for allowing Mr Hunter and himself to attend the meeting, and stated that there continued to be good communication between Council and the Road Service which was welcomed.

He stated that £1.1 million funding had been received for Roads Maintenance which was quite good although not as good as the funding received the previous year.  He also pointed out that good progress had been made with the programme that had been scheduled for Roads Maintenance.

Councillor McAllister stated that a pond of water had formed to the left hand side of Bushmills when leaving the town, and pointed out that traffic was splashing school children, and therefore requested that this would be addressed.

Councillor Laverty referred to the grass verges at the Leyland and Whitehall estates and enquired who was responsible for cutting the grass, as, he pointed out, house owners had been complaining.

Dr Murray stated that urban grass verges were cut five times a year and rural verges were cut two times a year, and pointed out that if the roads were adopted by Road Service, they would be on the schedule for cutting.

Mr Hunter stated that the roads may not be adopted or that they may have been entered onto the schedule late in the year.

Councillor Hartin reminded members that some of the queries being raised had already been answered by letter from Road Service.

Councillor Harding stated that she had a number of queries, and enquired why the work was necessary on Mary Street and she referred to a pot hole on Ramoan Road outside the Spar shop which had been getting increasingly worse.  She also stated that there was surface water from the fields at Drumavoley Road which was increasingly getting worse and as no gritting had been done the water turned to ice, and she also referred to the overhanging branches along the road.

Dr Murray stated that the work that had to be carried out on Mary Street was to restore skid resistance and also that they had to protect the surface as the road was starting to break up.  Referring to the pot hole at Ramoan Road, he stated that there was a temporary Water Service reinstatement and that they had been contacted that day.
With regard to the surface water from the fields, and the overhanging branches, Dr Murray stated that the land owners would have to be contacted.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr Hunter stated that road verging was required before any resurfacing took place, but pointed out that any that had needed attention had been addressed.

Mr Hunter reminded members that issues could be dealt with by completing the circulated form, and would be addressed outside the meeting.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Dr Murray stated that road widening was an on-going programme that was concentrated on heavily trafficked roads.
Dr Murray continued with his presentation to members and in particular discussed the Strategic Road Improvements.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, Dr Murray stated that the Road Service had been represented and involved in the production of the Masterplan and pointed out they would contribute and have a budget for funding cycle lanes, but could not fund lay-bys and picnic areas.

The TDRM concurred with this remark and stated that the main problem with lay-bys was the acquisition of land.
In reply to Councillor Laverty, Dr Murray stated that provision of a footpath at North Street could be included in the minor improvement scheme and would be a low cost.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Dr Murray stated that a follow up would be carried out after planning permission to ensure that the recommendations of the Road Service have been adhered to.  He also pointed out that if they had not been adhered to, it would be brought to the attention of the Planning Service.

Also in reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr Murray stated that Road Service would review the traffic signage from Ballintoy into Ballycastle.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Dr Murray stated that if the speed sign at Chapel Road, Cushendall was moved further out the road, it would become meaningless.

Having answered members’ further queries, Councillor Hartin thanked Dr Murray and Mr Hunter for attending the meeting, and they left at this point.
05/01:05
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Fisherman’s Path

The Tourism Development Recreation Manager stated that all additional bodies had been consulted regarding the proposed closure of the Fisherman’s Path, and that none of them had made any comment on the proposed closure.  He suggested that Council should now make the Order and publish notice in at least one local newspaper, serve the notice on every owner, occupier and lessee of any land affected by the order and bodies prescribed by the regulations, and arrange for the notice to be prominently displayed at the ends of the path and in the council offices.

After discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Council would now make the Order and publish notice in at least one local newspaper, serve the notice on every owner, occupier and lessee of any land affected by the order and bodies prescribed by the regulations, and arrange for the notice to be prominently displayed at the ends of the path and in the council offices”.

Templastragh Old Church and Graveyard

The TDRM stated that following his previous report, a letter from Council’s solicitor  had been circulated for members’ information regarding the legal opinion on how the Council could progress the creation of a proper surfaced access to Templastragh Graveyard.

Councillor McConaghy expressed his disappointment at the legal advice that had been received and pointed out that it should be challenged.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That a letter would be sent to the land owners requesting permission for Council to erect a fence and a gate at the land surrounding the Templastragh Old Church and Graveyard and ensuring that it would meet their specification”.

After further discussion, it was also agreed to seek further legal advice regarding the possibility of vesting the land.

WHS Draft Management Plan Response
Councillor McAllister thanked the TDRM for the work that he had put into the WHS Draft Management Plan Response, and referred to the comments that both the TDRM and himself had made regarding the document, which had been circulated for members’ attention.

The TDRM stated that although the comments were due to be in by 6 January 2005, Council’s comments would be respected.  He also stated that Graham Seymour could be invited to address either the full Council or just Councillor McAllister, the Clerk and himself.
In reply to Councillor Molloy, Councillor McAllister stated that they were suggesting that the whole Masterplan would be changed.
 After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney,

“That Graham Seymour would be invited to meet with the Clerk, TDRM and Councillor McAllister”.

Councillor McIlroy suggested that the Chairman and Vice Chairman also be included in the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that Mr Graham Seymour would be invited to meet with the Clerk, TDRM, Councillor McAllister the Chairman and Vice Chairman to discuss the proposed changes to the WHS Draft Management Plan.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
05/01:06
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contribution

The Director of Administration and Finance (DFA) suggested that following Council’s decision to forward the remaining balance of £200 of the Voluntary Contribution budget to the Chairman’s Tsunami Appeal, a letter would be sent to those requesting a Voluntary Contribution stating that the budget had been used up for this year.
This was agreed.

Buncsoil an Chaistil

The DFA stated that as requested at the meeting of 13 December 2004, a site meeting had been held at the Bunscoil an Chaistil, Kilns Road, Ballycastle on 29 December 2004 to consider selling additional lands required by the Bunscoil.

She pointed out that members had attended the meeting and had agreed in principle to sell the additional lands to the Bunscoil subject to a comparative valuation with or without a covenant being sought.

Mr Mathers of the Bunscoil, she stated, had confirmed that they were exempt from charges by the Valuation and Lands Agency and therefore requested that the valuation be obtained through them.

After discussion, it was agreed that the additional lands would be sold to Bunscoil an Chaistil subject to a comparative valuation being sought.  
Councillor S Blaney stated that he had understood that Council would have had to spend £9-10,000 for further site investigation on this land, and enquired why it no longer had to be spent.

After further discussion, it was also agreed that clarification would be sought on why an amount of approximately £9-10,000 no longer had to be paid for further site investigation to be carried out on this land.

Purchase of Land at Rathlin Island Foreshore
The DFA stated that as requested, clarification had been sought from the VLA regarding the purchase of land at Rathlin Island Foreshore for the proposed new public convenience.  
She informed members that the VLA had confirmed the purchase price of £37,000 as acceptable for the proposed use of the site, and recommended that it be purchased for the said price subject to Planning Permission being obtained.

After discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the land at Rathlin Island Foreshore would be purchased at £37,000 subject to planning permission being obtained”.

Councillor Molloy stated that in his opinion, it was an extravagant price for the piece of land.

Commercial Property Consultancy

 The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Lisney Commercial Property Consultants informing Council that following the VLA’s decision to reduce its services to Councils in respect of valuations and rent reviews, as a long established form of Chartered Surveyors based in Belfast, they would like to offer their professional services to the Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that prices would be sought from Property Consultants to carryout valuations and rent reviews.

Membership Fees – Northern Ireland Region of the National Association of Councillors

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region, regarding Membership fees which had increased from those previously paid to the UK Region.
She pointed out that the new method of fees for the Northern Ireland Region would mean that all Councils in Northern Ireland would now share the expenses for attendance of members at Executive Committee meetings instead of each individual one.
Councillor McDonnell stated that Council should not pay and should not be a member.

Councillor Molloy concurred and stated that he did not think Council should be a party to it.
After discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,

“That a letter be sent to the Secretary of the National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region to seek clarification on how much the membership fees for the Association would increase and that these details would be brought back to Council”.
On a vote being taken, there were twelve votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.

Ballycastle Cross Community Choir

The DFA reminded members that approval had been granted to Ballycastle Cross Community Choir for the use of the Ferry Terminal in March 2005 for its forthcoming production.  

She stated that a letter had been received informing Council that they wished to use the Ferry Terminal each Tuesday night until the first week in April.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the Ballycastle Cross Community Choir would be granted the use of the Ferry Terminal each Tuesday night until the first week in April”.
TIDES Training Stage Two, Macedonia Trip

The DFA stated that a request had been received from the Community Relations Officer to attend Stage Two of the TIDES training of Trainers programme in conflict and management and community relations.

She stated that funding for this trip would come from TIDES and the duration of the trip would be two weeks from Monday 24 January until Friday 4 February inclusive, and pointed out that the experience would considerably enhance the skills and development of the Community Relations Officer.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,

“That the Community Relations Officer would be granted permission to attend Stage Two of the TIDES Training for Trainers programme in Conflict and Management and Community Relations from Monday 24 January to Friday 4 February 2005”.

Outdoor Challenge

Councillor Harding stated that at a recent Community Services Forum meeting, the funding shortfall for the Outdoor Challenge had been discussed.  She therefore enquired if there was any avenues for funding for the challenge as the Voluntary Contribution budget had been fully utilised.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he supported Councillor Harding’s enquiry as it was very worth while.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That a request would be made to the DPP and PSNI for a donation for the Community Safety Forum Outdoor Challenge”.
After further discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
05/01/07
BLUE BINS


(Requested by Councillor Harding)

This item was discussed under Matters Arising.

05/01:08
BIO DIESEL

(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)
Councillor McCambridge informed members that a company based in Rathkenny was setting up a plant to create Bio Diesel which is created from waste oil.  She pointed out that the company would need help from local authorities and suggested that Council use  two to three percent recycled fuel for their fleet.
The Clerk stated that the idea was very interesting and suggested that the TSM would investigate the feasibility of incorporating it into our supplies.

After discussion, it was agreed to carry out further investigations into the possibility of incorporating Bio Diesel into Council’s supplies and for a report to be brought back to Council.
05/01:09
SITING OF TEMPORARY PORTACABIN AT MOSSIDE FOR COMMUNITY FOUNDATION PROGRAMME
(Requested by Councillor McAllister)
Councillor McAllister stated that he had understood that the siting of the temporary portacabin at Mosside for Community Foundation Programme was agreed to some time ago, and pointed out that it is now going to happen.

   05/01:10
COUNCIL PARTICIPATION IN DISASTER APPEAL



(Requested by Councillor Black)



This item was discussed during Matters Arising.

   05/01:11
FAIRTRADE


(Requested by Councillor Harding)
Councillor Harding stated that the Coleraine Chronicle and the Ballymoney Times Newspapers had printed incorrect information with regards to Fairtrade, and pointed out that Council had supported Fairtrade for three years, and that there were at least two retailers in the district.  She therefore requested that the papers would carry corrections to this effect.
Councillor McConaghy expressed his support for these remarks, and stated that he would have thought that the papers would have consulted with Council before making such claims.

Councillor McMullan stated that the Council was at fault for not publicising what it was doing, and stated that he was of the opinion that no malice had been intended to Council.
   05/01:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES
NILGA Annual Conference 2005, Local Government:  Making Choices to be held on 16 & 17 February 2005 at Radisson SAS Roe Park Resort, Limavady.  

The Clerk stated that this conference had been duplicated from a previous agenda.
Nuclear Free Local Authorities Conference

Councillor McMullan referred to a letter that he had received informing him of the Nuclear Free Local Authorities Conference – Nuclear Energy:  Does It Have A Future to be held on 10 & 11 March 2005 in Drogheda at a cost of £125 plus travel and accommodation, and expressed his interest in attending.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,

“That Councillor McMullan would be nominated to attend the Nuclear Free Local Authorities Conference – Nuclear Energy:  Does It Have A Future to be held on 10 & 11 March 2005 in Drogheda”.

05/01:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated that no applications had been received under for the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
   05/01:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


The Clerk stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.
   05/01:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Planning Policy Statement 15

Public Consultation Draft – The Planning Service, Planning Policy Statement 15 (PPS 15), Planning and Flood Risk, December 2004.  

The Clerk stated that any comments on the consultation document could be forwarded to him.
Cancer Research Northern Ireland and MS
Letter dated 13 December 2004 from Noel McDonald Video and Accounting Services requesting permission for Council to stock a fundraising Video and DVD for Cancer Research N. Ireland and M.S.  

The Clerk stated that if Council agreed to stock this video and DVD, it would leave it open for other charities to make such requests.
After discussion, it was agreed that permission would not be granted for Council to stock a fundraising Video and DVD for Cancer Research Northern Ireland and MS from Noel McDonald Video and Accounting Services.

Planning Management Board Referral 
Letter dated 15 December 2004 from the Planning Service informing members that following a Management Board Referral, the site for a dwelling and garage 120 metres SE of 5 Maghery Road, Ballycastle for Miss Kirkpatrick should not be granted planning permission.  

This letter was noted.
Lignite
Letter dated 16 December 2004 from the Department of the Environment replying to Council’s letter stating that the economic benefit of lignite would be weighed against the environmental effects and would not override or outweigh any planning consideration.  

This letter was noted.
Neighbourhood Notification Letters
Letter dated 17 December 2004 from the Planning Service stating that they are currently liaising with their IT section to try to find a solution to including details of planning clinics on the neighbourhood notification letters.  

This letter was noted.
Knockagh Monument

Letter dated 20 December 2004 from Carricfergus Borough Council seeking support in principle to contribute towards the maintenance costs of the Knockagh Monument. 

After discussion, it was agreed to defer the decision of whether or not to contribute to the maintenance costs of the Knockagh Monument until Councillor McAllister would attend the committee meeting.
Health and Social Care Inequalities Monitoring System Bulletin
Letter dated 20 December 2004 from the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety informing members that the Health and Social Care Inequalities Monitoring System Bulletin is available to download on www.dhsspsni.gov.uk/stats&research/pubs.asp.  

This letter was noted.
2011 Census
Letter dated 20 December 2004 from the Northern Ireland Statistics & Research Agency seeking views regarding the 2011 Census development process, and that full details can be found at www.nisra.goc.uk/census/2011_census_consultation.html.  

This letter was noted.
Sufferers of Asbestos Related Diseases
Letter dated 22 December 2004 from the Department for Social Development responding to Council’s letter supporting Carrickfergus Borough Council’s resolution with regards to sufferers of asbestos related diseases.  

This letter was noted.
Justice for Asbestos Victims Group
Letter dated 22 December 2004 from Down District Council enclosing a copy of the information leaflet from the Justice for Asbestos Victims Group.  

This letter was noted.
Education and Library Boards in Northern Ireland
Letter dated 22 December 2004 from NIPSA requesting that Council adopt a formal policy position opposing the underfunding and service cuts of Education and Library Boards in Northern Ireland, and urging Council to lobby the Minister and publicise its policy position to assist public awareness.  

It was agreed that Council would support NIPSA in opposing the underfunding and service cuts of Education and Library Boards in Northern Ireland.
Roads Issues
Letter dated 22 December 2004 from the Roads Service responding to members’ queries regarding various roads issues.  

This letter was noted.
Photographic Identity for Elections
Letter dated 23 December 2004 from the Electoral Office for Northern Ireland stated that the forms of photographic identity acceptable at elections is laid down in legislation and that there is no discretion to deviate.  

This letter was noted.
CEC Newsline, Winter 2004.  


This brochure was noted.
Correspondence/Reports not circulated

A Consultation Document - Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety – Day Care Centres, Registration and Inspection Standards.

Northern Health and Social Services Board – Northern Area Children and Young People’s Committee Consultation on the Children’s Services Plan 2005-08.

The Government’s Response to The Electoral Commission’s Report:  Voting for change – An electoral law modernisation programme.

The Government’s Response to The Electoral Commission’s Report:  Delivering Democracy?  The future of postal voting.

Community Relations Council – Towards A Shared Future, 14th Annual Report 2003-2004.

Department of Culture, Arts and Leisure – Back to Bid At London 2012.

The Electoral Commission – Report on the 2004 European Parliamentary Elections

The Electoral Commission – Annual Report 2003-04

Enterprise Ulster Annual Report 2003/2004

Federation of the Retail Licensed Trade NI – Review of Liquor Licensing Legislation

Labour Relations Agency Annual Report and Accounts 2003 – 2004.

Home Energy Conservation Report 2004.

Letter from Mrs McKay thanks members for their words of sympathy.

Northern Ireland Housing Executive – Nature and Extend of Homelessness in Northern Ireland.

Northern Ireland Housing Executive – A Report from the Board of the Housing Executive held on Wednesday 24 November 2004.

Letter dated 10 December 2004 from Roads Service stating that the Development off Whitepark Road Stage 1 by McHenry Bros has now been adopted by the Roads Service.

Environment and Heritage Service – Regulation of Water Service Discharges.

05/01:16
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Solar Electricity
Councillor S Blaney enquired when Mr McKendry had been invited to meet with Council to discuss Solar Electricity.
After discussion, it was agreed to investigate when Mr McKendry had been invited to Council to discuss Solar Electricity.

Bus Shelter

Councillor Harding expressed her concern at the condition of the bus shelter at the Seafront in Ballycastle.  She pointed out that a number of people used the shelter but that one end of it was missing which caused a draught and enquired if the TSM had received a reply from yet from Adshell.

After discussion it was agreed to pursue Adshell with regards to the condition of the bus shelter at the Seafront, Ballycastle.

Ballintoy Harbour

Councillor Graham enquired what the situation was with the fees for the Ballintoy Harbour.
The Clerk stated that Council was waiting to hear what the fishermen’s intentions were.

Woodvale Playing Field

Councillor McAllister enquired if the TSM had come up with any ideas yet for the use of Woodvale Playing Field.
It was agreed that a report would be brought back to Council with regards to the visit to the Woodvale Playing Pitch to see how the ground could be utilised.

The meeting concluded at 10.10 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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